
Friday, April 1, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, this image of Me receiving St. 
Peter represents him as leading My Church and those who are 
converted to the faith.  St. Peter represents the first pope and 
even now My pope son John Paul II needs your prayers in the hour 
of his need.  In the first reading you are seeing how all souls 
have to be saved through Me.  I died on the cross to redeem all 
souls no matter what each soul believes.  My Word in the Bible 
is available to everyone to hear the Good News of salvation.  In 
the coming Warning everyone in the world will see Me personally 
and they will know that salvation can come only through Me.  
Then there will be no excuse because everyone will either accept 
Me or reject Me.  Those, who know who  I am and still reject Me, 
are going down the broad road to hell.  Those, who accept Me as 
Savior, ask My forgiveness of their sins, and follow My ways, 
will receive eternal life in heaven.” 
 
Sunday, April 3, 2005: (Mercy Sunday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this kneeler in 
front of My tabernacle because this is where you can pray and 
re-charge your spiritual batteries so you can endure the 
struggles with evil in your life.  Some of you have electronic 
devices to take pictures or movies and you need to re-charge the 
batteries so they can continue to operate.  In your spiritual 
life you are battling sin and temptations to sin.  The more you 
sin, the more you deplete the graces in your soul.  If you 
commit mortal sin or enough venial sins, you can empty yourself 
of all grace and you become spiritually dead.  It is when you 
are low on grace, that you can come to Confession and have your 
sins forgiven.  Once you have received absolution from the 
priest, then I will renew your graces and your soul will be 
vibrant.  When you pray and when you receive Me worthily in Holy 
Communion, you can also gain graces to keep your spiritual 
strength up to full power.  When you are at full strength, I can 
use you more powerfully in bringing souls to conversion, and you 
will be strong in your actions to give witness of My love to 
others.  When you find yourself down or weak in your faith, this 
is the time to gain your grace back in prayer and My sacraments.  
By keeping your soul pure with full grace, you also will be 
ready when I will call you home to your judgment before Me.” 
 
Monday, April 4, 2005: (Annunciation) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this belated celebration of My 
Blessed Mother’s Annunciation highlights her acceptance of being 
My Mother for fulfilling her mission in life.  She was created 
without sin and was faithful in following the will of God in the 
Commandments and her mission.  My Blessed Mother has cooperated 



with Me in fulfilling My planned mission of salvation when I 
died on the cross for all of mankind’s sins.  As you give Me 
praise and glory on My Resurrection, remember also to thank My 
Blessed Mother for her role in salvation history.  This feast 
day is placed on this date because it points to My birth that 
you celebrate on December 25th.  My Blessed Mother was faithful 
in following Me, even at My very death on the cross.  I gave her 
to be your mother in St. John the apostle.  She will always be 
faithful to her children as well when you petition her with your 
rosaries.” 
 
Tuesday, April 5, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, you are born again in the Spirit at 
Baptism when you become a member of My Church.  You are truly a 
resurrected people when you believe in My death and 
Resurrection.  My suffering and death on the cross was a worthy 
sacrificial offering to redeem all of mankind from their sins.  
I have paid the price for your sins, but you must come to Me as 
a repentant sinner and accept Me as your Savior so I can forgive 
your sins.  Every time that you come to Confession and receive 
absolution from the priest, you are born again in the Spirit 
with grace just as at your Baptism.  Just as you have witnessed 
the Easter readings in My appearances to My disciples, so My 
faithful will also be raised up in your glorified bodies at the 
final judgment.  Rejoice in the Spirit when My graces are 
bestowed on you as you receive My sacraments.” 
 
Wednesday, April 6, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, I am the cornerstone rejected by 
the builders in the Pharisees and Sadducees.  I brought a new 
teaching of love that was a fulfillment of the old law.  But the 
religious leaders of My time felt threatened by My miracles and 
My teaching in authority.  They did not want to accept Me 
because I was a threat to their power.  Also, today there are 
some religious who also see their authority threatened by those 
receiving apparitions and locutions.  My Word and My death on 
the cross are My gifts to all of My faithful believers.  Those, 
who believe in My message of love and redemption, have a 
Christian responsibility to share My message of Good News with 
those in all the nations.  I appointed St. Peter as the head of 
My Church, and all of My apostles were sent out as missionaries 
with the power of the Holy Spirit.  They went into many lands to 
convert the people into believing in My Good News of salvation.  
Even though I left My apostles so I could go back to My Father, 
they were inspired by the gifts of the Holy Spirit to spread My 
Gospel of love.  All of My disciples of today also have been 
gifted with the Holy Spirit in Confirmation.  You also are 



called to go out and spread My Good News to all the nations.” 
Thursday, April 7, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, in the first reading My apostles 
were chastised  verbally and later whipped for speaking in My 
Name and healing a cripple.  It was My disciples that I sent out 
two by two to spread  My Word of the Gospel, but they spoke out 
even though they would be persecuted and later even martyred for 
their faith.  My disciples of today are also called to go forth 
and speak out in My Name against all of the immoralities going 
on in your society.  Even at the risk of persecution, you must 
speak out against abortion, homosexual acts, fornication, 
adultery, masturbation, and birth control.  These killings of 
the unborn and the sins of the flesh are bringing down America 
and calling down My wrath upon you in chastisements.  There will 
come a time when speaking out in My Name may even endanger your 
life in martyrdom.  Do not be fearful in these days of 
persecution, for I will protect your souls and give you what to 
say.  Those, who are martyred, will also be instant saints that 
are accepted directly into heaven.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, many people have talked highly of 
My pope son John Paul II.  He has accomplished much in his 
younger years by his many trips.  Soon all eyes will be focused 
on the new choice for pope.  Not only is there focus on who the 
next pope is, but focus will also be on his teachings and 
pronouncements.  Pray for My Church so it has good leadership of 
the faithful.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many times you take air, water, and 
food for granted, but those become hard to acquire, especially 
in poorer countries.  If water is not filtered and purified, you 
can have many waterborne diseases.  If your air becomes so 
polluted with smoke from manufacturing and power plants, you can 
develop lung diseases.  Chemicals leached into your water also 
have caused cancers.  Your foods also have become tainted with 
hybrid plants and DNA manipulated crops.  Work to improve your 
environment and your food to cut down on so much cancer and 
other diseases.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the price of your gasoline will 
continue to rise, but these high prices will affect many parts 
of your economy.  Some of the price is due to the instability of 
terrorism in many Middle Eastern countries.  That is why many 
are trying to get oil from other parts of the world.  Better gas 
mileage on your vehicles will also influence new research.  Man 
has many opportunities to change fuels, but oil companies will 
be influencing any options.  Much of your traveling may be 
curtailed by price as it becomes more expensive.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, the latest fight in your war on 



terrorism has moved your people to develop security that 
requires smart cards in your licenses and passports.  Your 
passports will soon require digital pictures, iris scans, or 
voice signals.  It will start first with your borders in 
passports and move to license Ids for airplanes and state 
borders.  In an attempt to control terrorists, you have given up 
some individual freedoms that will allow your government leaders 
to control your buying and selling.  Avoid using smart cards 
because they will lead to chips in the body.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you are always seeking to be 
entertained by TV and vacations.  You have a lot of leisure 
time, but you are spending most of your time on worldly concerns 
that will not help you get to heaven.  If eternal life with Me 
is your goal after your death, then seeking heavenly things of 
love of God and neighbor should be your main concern.  Prayer 
and good works will gain you more for your soul because these 
things store up heavenly treasure instead of your temporary 
earthly goals.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, if you are to shun your earthly 
desires to gain heaven, then you should hear Me when I tell you 
to come to Me as a little child.  The little child has much more 
trust in Me than adults who worry about having the necessities 
of life.  Teaching the children the faith with enough desire to 
carry it throughout life is very important.  You see very few 
young people at your prayer groups because they are not being 
taught the traditional values that you received.  Reach out more 
to your youth to attract them to be closer to Me.  Teach them to 
focus more on eternal life than on the pleasures of this life.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, your defense industry spends many 
useless billions on research for the next weapons program.  You 
spend money on stopping missiles, killing machines, and bombs 
that kill more people instead of trying to provide food and 
health for your own people.  If you reduced this defense 
spending in half and stopped your constant wars, you would not 
have to worry about enough money to support the retirement and 
health plans that are running out of money.  Focus more on life 
in helping people survive than on your death culture of 
abortions, wars, and man-made diseases for population control.  
It is better to love and help your neighbor than killing them.” 
 
Friday, April 8, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, when you become sick or are dying, 
you are sharing in My suffering on the cross.  Just as My 
sacrifice of pain and agony brought everyone redemption, so you 
can offer up your suffering for reparation of your sins or the 
sins of others.  When you are well,  you do not think of how 
vulnerable you are to sickness and death.  But when you are 



sick, you realize very quickly how your condition can change in 
your physical weakness.  This happens also in your spiritual 
life.  When you are free of sin after Confession, you think that 
you can stand up to the temptations of sin or you do not even 
realize that you are a sinner.  Remember that you have a mortal 
nature subject to sickness and death.  You also are weak to sin 
because of Adam’s sin.  So you should call on My help daily in 
giving you good health physically and strength spiritually to 
defend against sin.  You cannot avoid sin on your own, but you 
need My sacramental grace.  With Me all things are possible and 
you can trust in My love for you and that I will protect you 
from the evil ones.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this life line of buoys in the 
water represents how I am reaching out to save as many souls as 
possible in the coming tribulation.  I have given each of you a 
gift of faith and it is up to you whether you wish to nourish 
your faith or refuse to accept My safety line for your  
spiritual life.  My sacraments, especially Confession, are the 
spiritual life preservers.  You must discern what is being 
taught by calling on the Holy Spirit to inspire you.  Follow My 
teachings of the Gospel and what My apostles have given you.  
There are truly two choices.  The one is to follow the narrow 
road which may result in persecution and criticism.  The other 
is where most will follow the broad road to hell which is the 
easy way out of not obeying My Commandments.  Do not use the 
excuse that everyone is committing sins of the flesh because 
they all are being led by Satan to hell.  Those, who follow Me, 
are called the faithful remnant because they will be fewer in 
number that will gain heaven.  Each of you choose the road that 
you travel by your own actions.  If you want to be saved, you 
know that you will be judged on how you love Me and your 
neighbor.” 
 
Saturday, April 9, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, during the tribulation My faithful 
will be taken to refuges by your guardian angels.  This vision 
of a large cave is an example of such a place of protection from 
the evil ones who will be trying to kill you.  The gleaming 
crystals will reflect light back into the cave.  Many in the 
Bible sought refuges in caves for protection.  There will also 
be springs of healing water in the caves to heal any disease or 
infirmity.  This water will be for drinking and I will provide 
food for you as well.  There is not much comfort in caves so you 
may have to make something to sit on or bring a sleeping bag 
with you.  Also bring some warm clothing because they are cool 
and damp.  You will not have to spend a long time in hiding 
before I will come and defeat the Antichrist and his supporters.  



Then I will renew the earth in preparation for the Era of Peace.  
Rejoice when this happens, for then you will see a new heavens 
and a new earth.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am warning you to be aware and 
avoid the snares of the devil.  Look at his weapons as he tried 
to test Me in the desert.  The first temptation was for Me to 
change rocks into bread or a test of pleasures that can test you 
with gluttony and lust.  His second temptation was that the 
devil would give Me the kingdoms of the earth if I would bow 
down to him.  This was a test of greed for fame and power.  The 
third temptation was for Me to throw Myself over a ledge so the 
angels would save Me.  This was a test of pride in showing My 
powers.  Remember these temptations of the devil for he is 
cunning and dresses these sins up to be appealing to your 
earthly weaknesses.  If you keep your focus on Me and avoid sin 
because you do not want to offend Me, then you will not be 
giving in to your weaknesses to sin.  It takes a strong person 
in faith and grace to avoid succumbing to temptations.  Even as 
a temptation is at the door, you can turn away from entertaining 
that thought.  It is harder to fight off habitual sin, but you 
can avoid the occasions that lead you to that sin.  There is a 
battle going on for each soul and both Myself and the devil are 
working to capture you until your dying breath.  You will have 
to keep your guard up against sin at all times because the devil 
is looking for the least let down to strike.  Even if you should 
fall into sin, you can still be cleansed in Confession.  Many 
souls are lost because they are too lazy or proud to ask My 
forgiveness in Confession.  The sacrament of Reconciliation is 
your greatest weapon against Satan and sin because it brings 
your soul back to grace.  Take advantage of this sacrament by 
coming frequently to Confession where I wish to receive you back 
into My loving arms as did the father of the Prodigal Son.” 
 
Sunday, April 10, 2005: (Mass honoring Pope John Paul II) 
 Jesus said: “My people, My pope son, John Paul II, has had 
many accomplishments in his Pontificate and he followed My 
Blessed Mother’s leading in his devotions to her.  Early on he 
was instrumental in promoting Perpetual Adoration of Me in My 
Blessed Sacrament.  He reached out a welcome hand to all faiths, 
especially  the Eastern Christian Rites.  He traveled to more 
countries to spread the Gospel than any previous pope.  He 
beatified and sanctified many beautiful souls for the faithful 
to imitate.  He reached out to all ages, especially the youth in 
many countries.  He even asked forgiveness from various faiths, 
and he forgave in prison the man who shot him.  His writings and 
teachings also supported Christian principles even when they 
were unpopular with this evil world.  He spoke out against war 



and promoted life issues out of love for everyone.  All of the 
traits of this great pope are an inspiration for all of My 
faithful to carry your own crosses in life.”  
 
Monday, April 11, 2005:   
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a crib scene means 
that you have come full circle from My birth until My death.  My 
life on earth was very short, but My mission on earth was to 
save all of mankind by My sacrifice on the cross.  My mission of 
suffering is an example to all of My faithful to have trust and 
hope in My help throughout all of your lives.  Your lives also 
are short and this life is a test and preparation for your 
eternal life.  Do not fall in love with the pleasures of this 
life, because you are here to give glory to Me in your actions.  
In order to enter heaven you need to deny yourself in all of 
your earthly desires because it is heavenly things and treasures 
that will bring you to Me.  My sacraments of grace are always 
available to you, so wake up out of your spiritual slumber and 
follow Me even through persecution and suffering.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you heard the witness of St. 
Stephen in the first reading of how he defended My Name even 
against the religious authorities of his day.  They could not 
debate him, so they brought false witnesses against him, just as 
they brought against Me.  In the end they stoned him to death as 
they crucified Me also.  If you have joy in this life, know that 
it is fleeting because this is a life of tears and suffering.  
When you proclaim My Word in public, you can expect to be 
persecuted and criticized for My Name’s sake.  But if you remain 
silent in cowardice, how am I to know the sincerity of your 
love?  So if you truly love Me, I call you to share your faith 
and love with all of those around you.  All, that you suffer for 
Me, will be rewarded after this life.  Have hope and trust in Me 
that you will not be fearful of any punishment or trials here in 
this life.  Even St. Stephen saw Me coming for him as he was 
being stoned to death.  Many saints suffered martyrdom for My 
sake, but they are with Me now in heaven.  Give praise and glory 
to Me every day of your life and soon you will share Paradise 
with Me as the good thief did.”  
 
Tuesday, April 12, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, as a part of your Easter 
celebration, you display the Easter Candle on the altar 
representing My Light that shines down on everyone.  This Easter 
Light of Mine is also present for the sick and the dying.  Every 
time that you come to a Catholic funeral, you see the Easter 
Candle in front of the casket.  When you were baptized, you 
received the candle of Light from the Easter Candle to light 



your way.  Then at your death you are given the same Light of 
the Easter Candle to light your way to Me at your judgment.  You 
are trying to follow Me, but My Light is always following your 
soul because I give you the spark of life that keeps you alive 
in this world.  When you see that your very life has to be 
sustained by Me, how can you refuse to love Me or refuse to 
follow My Commandments?  All life is too precious to waste, so 
you can appreciate more why life is so worthy to defend in all 
of its forms.  Anything, that is alive, has been given its life 
by Me.  That is why any sin against life in killing or abuse in 
its creation becomes a serious mortal sin.  Rejoice when you 
unite with Me in marriage as you bring new life into this world 
with your children.  Babies are the joy of your life at any age.  
The light that you see in these little ones is the light of life 
that I share with all of humanity.”    
 Jesus said: “My people, natural disasters are increasing 
and many will suffer from these problems as a consequence of 
their sins.  There are some very devoted faithful who by their 
prayers have postponed  many events that could have happened 
before now.  Some are critical that the events of the end days 
are not happening soon enough.  These events have been minimized 
for the sake of the elect because you could not tolerate a long 
time of suffering.  My refuges will be places of help for all, 
but do not be concerned about the time  or place where they are.  
Be thankful that I go to prepare a place for you both here on 
earth and in heaven.  I love all of you and I will provide for 
your every need.” 
 
Wednesday, April 13, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, I have asked you many times to have 
faith in Me as a little child does, because it is a simple love 
without conditions.  In the vision children can have fun with 
the things of this life as adults have fun with their own toys 
of this world.  But do not become so occupied with the things of 
this world that you leave no time for Me in your life.  Your 
time on earth is short and precious.  The more you direct your 
time to fulfilling My mission for your life, the closer you will 
come to having your reward in heaven.  If you only want to serve 
yourself instead of Me, then it will be hard for Me to use you 
for My plan.  You need My grace for purpose in your life, but 
you must open your heart and soul so I can come in and be a part 
of your life.  I want you to love Me and be in harmony with love 
for your neighbor.  Stay close to Me in your daily prayer life, 
and you will be able to ward off any selfishness to control your 
own desires and time.  Being in control of your life could lead 
you on the broad road to hell.  Let Me be in control of your 
life and you will be on the narrow road to heaven.” 



 
Thursday, April 14, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, your Homeland Security is the 
vehicle that the one world people will use to force smart card 
chips on everyone.  They will use terrorists, illegal aliens, 
and a rash of staged identity thefts to get the people to 
encourage mandatory smart cards.  This will not help any problem 
because smart cards can be manipulated anyway, but this will 
enable control which the men dressed in black will enforce.  You 
will see the thieves and terrorists running free as the men in 
black will be more focused on patriots and religious for hate 
crimes against abortions and homosexual people.  Once the smart 
cards are in place, then mandatory chips in the body will 
follow.  This will closely be followed by martial law to remove 
those who are against the new world order.  I have called My 
faithful to go to My refuges before these men in black try to 
force chips on you at your homes.  If you refuse, you will be 
taken to detention centers.  All of these events about world 
famine, divisions in My Church, and forced chips in the body are 
all coming to fruition.  I will protect My people at My refuges, 
but many will have to leave their homes or face martyrdom for 
your faith.  The end time signs are all around you.  All that 
you have to do is open your eyes of faith, and you will see that 
the tribulation is almost upon you.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen two major earthquakes 
in Indonesia with hundreds of thousands killed from the tsunami 
and falling buildings.  Recently, you are now seeing volcanoes 
in this area triggered by all of this earthquake activity.  I 
told you that these plates are very unstable and continued 
activity could lead to more serious earthquakes and volcanic 
activity.  This area has a high population in dangerous areas 
that could cause more deaths.  See that all of these earthquakes 
are continuing signs of the end times.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, fresh water will be increasingly 
hard to find as more people with an increasing population are 
putting strains on your available water supplies.  All of your 
wells need to be ready, especially at your refuges for the 
people to drink.  Volcanoes and various natural disasters could 
poison or destroy your present fresh water supplies.  I have 
asked you to store some water and food so I could multiply it in 
the coming tribulation.  My miracles will be needed to provide 
for My faithful.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your oil and gasoline prices have 
been at historically high prices not because of supply, but more 
from increased demand from countries like China in addition to 
America.  More people are using vehicles that consume more fuel 



than in previous years.  Demands for cars, heating homes, and 
running businesses are pushing up fuel prices.  People and 
countries need to start conserving their usage, or inflated 
prices for all commodities could cause inflation in many 
industrial countries.  It is America’s fuel consumption that has 
provided your high standard of living, but it will soon be 
decreasing because of cost and a loss of manufacturing jobs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,  look at how evil your movies and 
TV programs have become.  Many are living together without 
marriage both in heterosexual and homosexual relationships. 
Together with your abortions, euthanasia, and cloning, your 
actions are crying out for My judgment.  America needs to wake 
up and change its immoral ways before you will see natural 
disasters and martial law take over your country.  You have only 
a short time to repent before the evil ones will take over your 
country.  You forget how precious your freedoms are until you 
will be persecuted for My Name’s sake.  Leave at that time for 
My refuges and you will be saved.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there have been ongoing wars all 
over that are resisting America’s occupation of Iraq and 
Afghanistan.  America’s troops are stretched thin in many 
countries in the world and you are vulnerable to more wars.  
Many countries are angry at America for forcing its ways on 
other peoples.  America needs to use diplomacy more than war to 
settle disagreements.  Seek peace first and not war at any 
price.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your problems with nature 
occur because of where you choose to live.  People near 
mountains do not realize the potential problems from floods and 
mud slides that could kill many.  Those located along your 
Southern coasts are very vulnerable to hurricanes and tornadoes.  
You saw many killed from the tsunami near the water as well.  
With so many natural disasters on the increase, it might be 
better to choose to build your homes out of harm’s way in safer 
terrain.  Many of the latest killings from nature show you that 
these things are just waiting to happen, so be far away from 
them or pay the consequences.”  
 
Friday, April 15, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, these New Age symbols of pentagrams 
in star shapes, crystals, and all their gods and goddesses are 
being brought into My Church by curiosity and modernism.  Many 
do not understand that this one world religion worship is 
straight from Satan and it is his plan to destroy My Church.  He 
will not be successful because My faithful remnant will live on 
as I told you that the gates of hell will not prevail over My 
Church.  The masons in My Church will be stripping your churches 



of all that is holy to replace them with the evil influence of 
New Age teachings of Eastern meditation.  When the words of 
Consecration are not said properly, there will be an invalid 
Mass and I will not be present in that church.  When you see 
this or New Age teachings and symbols brought into churches, 
then leave these churches to avoid the evil influences.  My 
faithful remnant will be forced out of the current churches into 
proper Masses in the homes.  This will begin the division in My 
Church and I am warning you to prepare spiritually for these 
attacks.  Some already are saving blessed rosaries, Benedictine 
crosses, and those things needed for Mass with a holy priest.  
As evil progresses to the time of tribulation, you will be 
leaving for My refuges of protection.  I am giving you these 
warnings to save your souls from the evil ones.  Do not have 
fear, even when things look hopeless, but trust that My victory 
will come soon after the Antichrist comes to full power.  Stay 
close to Me in prayer and My sacraments, for you will only be 
saved by calling on My power and grace over evil.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, it is not going to be a safe time 
to live during the tribulation.  The choice will be almost sure 
death at a detention center, or some safety once you reach a 
refuge.  The one world people are building more detention 
centers as well as crematoriums to dispose of the bodies.  These 
people are very callous as they want to dispose of their 
opposition as quickly as possible.  They see patriots and 
religious people as their enemies and the first to go that will 
not give up and they will not change their ways.  Since it will 
be difficult to control so many people, martial law will not be 
declared until they have secretly captured most of the leaders 
of these groups.  Many will lose their lives for My sake, but 
you must trust in My help for your souls to be saved.  As you 
see all the signs around you, know that My coming in victory is 
not far off also.” 
 
Saturday, April 16, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, many Roman Catholics and other 
faiths have found it hard to believe that My Body and Blood are 
fully present in My consecrated  bread and wine.  Even many of 
My disciples fell away when I called  them to eat My Flesh and 
drink My Blood.  For those, who do not look beyond the physical 
into the spiritual, it is hard to comprehend this belief in My 
Real Presence in My Blessed Sacrament. I have told you that I 
will be present among you even until the end of time.  I will be 
present to you in My tabernacles, and even protected among My 
faithful remnant when you will have to protect My hosts from 
desecration.  Even Satan and the evil ones know My Presence as 
powerful because they use My Hosts to desecrate at their black 



masses.  Satan’s attacks are strongest against My priests who 
consecrate, and in his attempts to remove My Eucharist from the 
churches.  As in My day, there are fewer today who believe in My 
Real Presence.  Those, who do believe and treasure My gift of 
Myself to you, embrace Me with love at daily Mass in Holy 
Communion, and at Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament.  Come to 
visit Me in My tabernacle and give Me praise and glory as you 
will do in heaven.  My Eucharist is a taste of heaven, so you 
are prepared to praise Me every day as My angels and saints do.  
Everything that you do should be for My greater glory and 
praising Me should be your joy to share your love with Me.”  
 
Sunday, April 17, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing the beauty of 
creation as I have made it, and not as how man views it in your 
Darwin Theory which has never been proven.  You have only one 
God in Me and I am the only One worthy of your praise and 
worship.  Do not follow the New Age view of creation which 
worships created things instead of the Creator.  Man wants to 
develop his own thoughts of how the universe was formed and not 
the words of Holy Scripture.  This picture of light and darkness 
shows you the contrast between good and evil.  This battle will 
be coming to a head as the tribulation is at hand.  My faithful 
need spiritual confidence in My power and you need to build up 
your spiritual stamina with prayer and My sacraments.  Wear 
blessed sacramentals as protection against the evil ones.  Now 
is the time to put on your spiritual armor and speak out 
courageously with the power of the Holy Spirit.”  
 Jesus said:  “My people, you are blessed to have coal, oil, 
and natural gas in plentiful supplies.  It is the oil that you 
need to import that is causing a large drain of money to leave 
your country.  With the high price of oil, other alternatives 
such as wind, hydrogen, and oil shale are becoming more 
feasible.  Even alcohol from your grains could give you added 
industry and a source of energy.  Until your government removes 
the strangle hold of your oil companies, it will be difficult to 
have a viable energy source beyond oil.  Other fuels are 
available, but you may have to build new vehicle engines  to 
adapt to these alternatives.  Technology can help you, if your 
companies had a free hand to do this development.  Your standard 
of living has relied on cheap available fuels, but it will be 
lowering because newer energy sources will be more expensive.  
America will become less of an influence in the world as your 
economy lessens and your military becomes weaker.  Trust in My 
help to provide for your needs and do not depend on your 
transitory wealth.” 
 



Monday, April 18, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I am the Good Shepherd of many 
flocks and not just the Jews and Catholics.  I died for all of 
mankind and not just a few, so My mission is to call everyone to 
salvation out of love for all of you.  So do not think that any 
of you are more worthy to be saved than anyone else.  In My eyes 
of love all of you are equal.  So when I call you to evangelize 
souls, do not just stop with fallen away Catholics, but reach 
out to save souls of all faiths, all languages, and all ethnic 
groups.  In the early Church St. Paul and later even St. Peter 
were instructed to evangelize even the Gentiles.  Some of you 
are more comfortable speaking about religion to those of your 
own faith.  But I am telling you to reach out with My Good News 
to those of all faiths because their souls are just as valuable 
to be saved.  In every case all sinners need to repent of their 
sins and accept Me as their Savior.  Some religions may not want 
to accept Me now, but after they have their Warning experience, 
they will see that salvation can only come through My redemption 
on the cross.  Trust and have hope in Me and I will bring your 
soul to heaven.” 
 
Tuesday, April 19, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, these missing candles represent how 
the structure of My Church will be changing because of the 
reduction in the numbers of priests.  You are seeing more 
churches and schools closing than new ones opening.  Only where 
the faith is strong with Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament is My 
Church thriving.  The other areas where faith is weak, My Church 
is dying on the vine.  Many vocations are being turned away 
because of the effects of modernism and homosexual problems in 
My Church.  Bankruptcies are closing some churches, and 
financial problems due to priests being sued have threatened 
other dioceses.  Where the morals have deteriorated, My Church 
is in a state of decline.  Where nations lose their faith in Me, 
these countries will fall in importance and financial disaster.  
Now is the time to revitalize your faith and lift up My Church, 
or you will lose all of your freedoms and be forced to worship 
Me in secret.  Many countries like America are becoming infected 
with affluence and a loss of morals.  This will lead your 
country into oblivion because you are turning your back to Me 
and you are losing your faith.” 
 
Wednesday, April 20, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, some of My faithful will be called 
to hide in caves for protection from the evil ones in the time 
of tribulation.  My Light in the darkness of evil will be needed 
to light your way in the dark caves.  You will need warm clothes 



in the caves, but they will provide a place to stay where I will 
provide you with healing water and food to survive.  At My 
refuges you will be protected by My angels from evil men 
searching for you and you will be protected from any wild 
animals and snakes.  Learn to trust Me in the most hopeless 
cases and you will see how My protection goes before you as I 
protected My people in the Exodus from the Egyptian Army.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you in Scripture at My 
agony in the garden of how I was tempted not to drink of the cup 
of crucifixion.  But then I said that I would do the will of My 
Father in heaven.  I talked also of how the devil would have his 
hour with Me. (Matt. 26:45, Mk. 14:41)  Up to that time I walked 
through those that wanted to capture Me and kill Me.  It was 
only at the appointed time that I allowed My betrayal and My 
crucifixion.  I am showing you this vision of Stonehenge because 
it also indicates special times of special events.  I have given 
you that the tribulation leading up to the time of the 
Antichrist would not start until after everyone has witnessed 
their Warning experience.  The events of a world famine, 
division in My Church, and forced chips in the body are all in 
position to happen.  These events will not come together until 
this appointed time after the Warning.  Just as Satan was given 
an hour to crucify Me, so he will again be given his hour to 
test My faithful remnant to try and destroy My Church.  I will 
protect My remnant at My refuges, but many will be killed and 
some of My people martyred for My Name’s sake.  Trust in My 
power for I will bring victory over Satan, the Antichrist, and 
the false prophet.  Then you will see the earth and the heavens 
renewed and My Era of Peace brought about.” 
 
Thursday, April 21, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, every time that you come to Mass, 
you are given the grace of My Eucharist to go forth and share My 
Gospel of Good News with everyone.  It is not easy to preach My 
Word to those who are not listening, but you can always be a 
witness of My love in your daily actions.  Do not be afraid to 
pray your rosary in public or to say your prayers before meals 
when you are in a restaurant.  Your children should be nurtured 
in the faith so that you give them good example in daily prayer, 
Mass, and frequent Confession.  You need My help to strengthen 
you in your daily battle with the evil one’s temptations.  To be 
a good soldier in faith you must be constantly armed with 
blessed sacramentals, a rosary, and My Blessed Mother’s 
scapular.  By being focused on family prayer and keeping your 
focus on Me, you can be an evangelist even in your own little 
way of carrying My cross.” 
 Prayer Group: 



 Jesus said: “My people, I have prepared My faithful remnant 
with My messages about the coming tribulation time.  You will 
witness an internal division in My Church, and then you will 
face the authoritarian rule of the Antichrist when he will close 
today’s churches for worshiping Me.  You are seeing a partial 
Host at Adoration as an indication how you will have to protect 
My consecrated Hosts from desecration by the evil ones.  Some 
may even suffer martyrdom to protect My Hosts.  Enjoy the proper 
Mass while you still can because you will have to go underground 
to preserve My Church.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the United Nations and many one 
world organizations, such as the World Health Organization (WHO) 
are trying to flaunt their authority over all national laws.  
Many of your government leaders are giving up their authority to 
go along with all of these one world edicts.  A current proposal 
is to put all of your herbs and vitamins under control of WHO 
and your FDA that would control these substances as drugs and 
raise their prices by ten to twenty times your current prices.  
This is just the beginning of how the one world order will 
control you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, mandatory smart cards in your 
passports have been delayed briefly to have time to implement 
this change.  This will force everyone to have biometric 
images in chips for your identity on your passports.  If you 
refuse to use these chips, then your travel to other nations 
will be limited.  The next attack will be on having chips in 
your driver’s  licenses because of terrorists and aliens coming 
into your country.  These will eventually be needed to cross 
state borders and fly on airplanes.  Again your travel will be 
limited without using these smart card Ids.  Then your buying 
and selling will be controlled and this will follow into 
mandatory chips in your body.  As your lives become threatened 
by these chips in the body, you will have to call on My help and 
leave for My refuges.  Trust in Me and I will help you to endure 
this tribulation.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, without using smart cards you may 
lose all of your money.  You would not be condemned for using 
smart cards, but I am warning you not to take chips in your 
body, even if they threaten to kill you because these chips 
could control your mind.  Those, who knowingly take chips in 
their bodies and worship the Antichrist, will assuredly be 
condemned to hell by your own choosing.  Do not take chips in 
your body and warn your friends and relatives also to avoid 
these chips.  Many souls are at stake and it is the duty of My 
faithful to protect people from being controlled by Satan.  Pray 
for My protection of your souls and do not be concerned if you 
must die for your faith.  Better to be in heaven as a martyr 



than in hell as your condemnation.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you to put aside some 
food that I will multiply in your time of need during a world 
famine.  Natural disasters will reduce your food supplies so 
that many will be starving.  Buying and selling of food will 
then be controlled by smart cards and chips in the body.  If you 
do not have these chips, you will not be able to buy food.  This 
will be  the time to seek My refuges for food and water.  
Everything that I have warned you about is coming true so you 
can witness to the truth of My Word.  Act now to provide for 
this time to help yourself and your friends and relatives.”  
 Jesus said: “My people of America, you have been blessed 
with plentiful food, while many nations have a high percentage 
of their people that are starving in the third world.  America 
has never suffered from starvation, but during the world famine 
many will be killing for food.  This is why I have asked you to 
call on Me and I will have your angels lead you to interim and 
final refuges for food and water.  My faithful should not fear 
because as in the Exodus, I will provide for both your spiritual 
and physical needs.  This will be a time of full trust and deep 
prayer for protection from the evil ones.  Rejoice when you see 
these events because you know that I will soon conquer all evil 
and you will see the new heavens and a new earth in My Era of 
Peace.”  
 
Friday, April 22, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, on the surface in the physical 
world things may appear calm to you.  In the spiritual world you 
could see the flames of hell all around you as in the vision 
where evil is running rampant.  The flames of the evil ones are 
a warning that you are in a battle with evil in the 
principalities and powers of the demon angels.  This will only 
worsen as the Antichrist will be allowed his hour.  You cannot 
fight this evil by yourself, because you will need My graces and 
My angels’ power to defend your souls.  Even as this family is 
protected from the flames, I will be with you so you will not be 
tested beyond your endurance.  The most important warning is 
that all of My faithful need to realize that you are in the 
midst of this battle for souls between the good and evil forces.  
You cannot afford to be lax in your spiritual life because there 
are more distractions and temptations to leave Me than ever 
before.  You must keep your spiritual strength up with constant 
prayer and work to save as many souls as you can.  You are 
dealing with a life and death battle in the spirit world.  Hold 
fast to Me even more as you are approaching the days of 
tribulation and an evil that you have yet to experience.  Have 
total trust in My power over Satan, and you will have no fear 



even amidst the flames of evil.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, all along the Pacific Rim of fire 
you are seeing continuous earthquakes and even multiple 
volcanoes going off in Indonesia.  Much of this new volcanic 
activity is putting a lot of ash into the atmosphere that could 
begin to affect your weather.  I have mentioned to you before 
that demons are being unleashed from volcanoes going off.  These 
latest large earthquakes that caused the tsunami are more 
warning signs of the coming tribulation.  The morals are 
worsening in the world and they can be described as similar to 
the evil as in the time of Noah and the flood when evil was also 
rampant.  These increasing signs of the end times should bring 
you more to prayer in preparation for My return in judgment of 
the earth.”  
 
Saturday, April 23, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been basking in the sun of 
My Light from My Resurrection in your Easter Season.  You have 
come out of the darkness of My tomb just as this train came out 
of a dark tunnel.  Now that winter’s cold and snow has melted 
away, you are witnessing the new growth of spring in the flowers 
and the budding trees.  This new life should be an inspiration 
to improve your spiritual life as well.  Much of your increased 
prayer life in Lent could be carried out through the rest of the 
year.  Just because Easter and Lent have passed, do not become 
lax in your spiritual life.  You constantly are in a battle with 
the devil’s temptations, so always be on your guard to protect 
your soul by asking for My help.  Those, who cannot keep 
swimming upstream against sin, will be swept away by your sins 
and addictions to this world’s desires.  Stand up and carry your 
cross boldly and do not waiver from your focus on Me and your 
goal to be with Me in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this trip traveling up an escalator 
represents your lifetime as you age through life.  No matter how 
long your earthly life lasts, it is a very short time until you 
meet Me at your judgment.  This is why it is so important not to 
waste your time on frivolous selfish interests, when you could 
be following My mission for your life to give Me all the glory.  
As you love Me and your neighbor every day, let your actions 
give praise to Me in your prayer and good deeds in helping 
others.  You do not know how long you have to live here, so your 
life should be a constant preparation for your death.  Live to 
please Me by following My mission for you, and you will receive 
your reward in heaven.” 
 
Sunday, April 24, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing in the vision many 



evil demons walking among your people in America.  It is no 
wonder that evil lurks in your cities with drugs, crime, and 
prostitution.  In the rest of your society you are dealing with 
abortions, sexual sins and homosexual marriages.  Your food and 
science have been perverted in cloning and misuse of manipulated 
DNA.  The evil of Sodom and Gomorrah is no less than what is 
going on in your country.  That is why you have been given so 
many warnings to repent and change your ways before I will bring 
My wrath against America for your many sins.  You have seen some 
natural disasters as chastisements, but worse things will befall 
you because you still do not admit your sins and see the need 
for repentance.  Your time for change is running out and you 
will be facing hard times as you are floundering by your own bad 
decisions.  You all will face the consequences of your 
individual actions, but even more your sins as a nation will 
also exact My retribution.  You have seen the destruction of 
Sodom and Gomorrah described in Scripture from My justice, so 
you will also see destruction facing America for its evil ways.” 
 
 
Monday, April 25, 2005: (Rose Polizzi’s funeral Mass) 
 Rose said: “I am so happy to have all of my family and 
friends here to say one final good-bye.  I want to thank all of 
my care givers in my last days, even if my memory was failing.  
I truly enjoyed life, and sharing my life with others was my 
greatest joy.  I want to thank you, John, and your beautiful 
prayer group.  I always looked forward to our meetings and our 
sharing in prayer and sharing our life’s experiences.  Your 
group truly helped me through my dear husband Tony’s passing.  
Thank you for sharing my gift of life with you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the first design that I showed you 
represents the perfection of My creation.  The darkness 
represents how man’s manipulation of nature is destroying it.  
Man in his pride thinks that he can improve on My perfection, 
but he is sadly mistaken.  You are imperfect, so everything that 
comes from your hands only will be imperfect also.  The only 
way, that you could ever come to perfection to enter heaven, is 
through My help and My graces.  You desire to heal people 
through medical discovery, but using fetal tissues for this 
purpose in stem cell research and cloning will not be allowed to 
be successful.  Your manipulations of DNA are for man’s idea of 
a better plant or human cells, but you do not take into account 
the balance of nature, or natural processes.  Be satisfied with 
My creation of things and you will not have to worry about side 
effects.  Man has so distorted My creation that when I come, I 
will have to make a new heavens and a new earth to put things in 
their rightful place.” 



 
Tuesday, April 26, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, peace and joy in this life are very 
limited in your vacations, a new baby, or one of your children 
graduating or getting married.  You also have to deal with the 
everyday struggles of life in sickness and death.  You have some 
spiritual joys and peace in your life also in your prayer life, 
receiving My sacraments and time with Me in front of My Blessed 
Sacrament.  Your ultimate peace, that will last forever, is your 
goal to be with Me in heaven.  It is your need for spiritual 
peace and rest that can only be found in Me.  You rest in sleep 
and you get a break on vacations, but your real rest and respite 
from life’s trials comes from prayer and receiving Me in Holy 
Communion.  When you can go on retreat for a weekend or 
contemplation, this is a better rest than the world can offer.  
Life’s trials are difficult to handle on your own, so seek your 
true rest in Me and I will lighten your earthly burdens.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, loving relationships in marriage 
are beautiful expressions of devotion for both spouses.  Those 
marriages that have lasted many years require true love and 
giving of each spouse to the other.  A good prayer love of 
similar faiths also is helpful in binding a marriage with Me in 
the middle.  The love for the spouses is magnified in their love 
for Me and a desire to love others as well.  Love is contagious 
because it cannot be contained, but must be shared.  There 
should also be a commitment by each spouse to strive to live by 
the vows that you shared on your wedding day.  Each spouse by 
keeping your vocation to your marriage can also be a means of 
salvation for the other.  I have called each person to their own 
mission and their own vocation.  Some are called to marriage, 
some to the religious life, and some to the single life.  
Whatever is your calling, strive to be faithful to your vows 
that you have made before Me and you will find your reward in 
heaven.” 
 
Wednesday, April 27, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, life in many ways can be considered 
as a race to the finish line at death.  St. Paul the Apostle 
gave this testimony near his death. (Timothy 4:6-8) “As for me, 
I am already being poured out in sacrifice, and the time of my 
deliverance is at hand.  I have fought the good fight.  I have 
finished the course.  I have kept the faith.  For the rest, 
there is laid up for me a crown of justice, which the Lord, the 
just Judge, will give me in that day; yet not to me only, but 
also to those who love His coming.”  St. Paul is an example to 
everyone as one of My greatest missionaries.  All of you are 
called forth to share My Good News in the Gospel with all of 



those who will listen and be converted.  The same reward in 
heaven awaits all souls who have fought the good fight against 
evil throughout their lives.  Every soul that you bring to Me in 
conversion is a witness of My glory in your work to spread the 
faith.  Every day of your life is a struggle, but you are led by 
My grace to endure your trials and give Me praise and glory in 
all that you do.  Then when your life draws to a close, you will 
be able to repeat the words of St. Paul  in the previous 
quotation.” 
 
Wednesday, April 27, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people,  you have seen terrorist plots to 
assassinate certain heads of state or lesser officers in Islamic 
states.  This will be an attempt on a world renowned head of 
state.  If the attempt is successful, that country will have a 
severe setback and it could even influence the finances of that 
country.  Pray for your leaders and their physical protection in 
a world where sacrificing one’s life for a cause is strong 
enough to cause suicide attacks.  Pray also for peace in your 
world where radical elements want to control those in 
authority.” 
 
Thursday, April 28, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, you do not want to gamble or take 
chances with either your physical life nor your spiritual life.  
In this life some gamble with their lives in taking excessive 
drugs, alcohol, or cigarette smoking.  Others abuse their bodies 
with eating too much fast food or desserts causing problems with 
diabetes or cholesterol.  Some also avoid seeing a doctor or a 
dentist for long times.  It is against the Fifth Commandment to 
abuse your body that would endanger your life.  You also have 
only one soul and you should not gamble with your spiritual life 
either.  You can endanger your soul with mortal sin, habitual 
sin, or bad addictions.  Living in sinful heterosexual 
relationships without marriage, or homosexual relationships are 
also death to your soul.  Just as staying away from doctors is 
bad for your physical health, staying away from the priest in 
Confession is also bad for your spiritual health in your soul.  
It is your Christian responsibility to take care of your bodily 
health and your spiritual health in your soul.  These are two 
areas of your life that you cannot afford to gamble with because 
it could cause the death of your body or the loss of your soul 
to hell.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is in the breaking of the bread 
that the disciples recognized My resurrected Body.  It is in the 
raising of the Bread at the Mass that you recognize the Real 



Presence of My Eucharist.  This table against the wall of a 
dining room represents how you will have to share the Mass 
underground in the homes.  Be joyful that I will be with you 
even during the tribulation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many are being called by the Holy 
Spirit to set up refuges in rural areas.  Some have the finances 
to maintain a decent home in the wilderness.  Some are only 
fortunate to have the land and dilapidated wood cabins that need 
repair.  Now is the time to discern about preparing places of 
refuge by repairing whatever homes that you can fix up.  My 
faithful will be protected at My refuges by My angels as you are 
provided for in your needs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the sun setting represents time 
running out before the time of the tribulation is at hand.  The 
pictures are reflecting My Light and it is entering the hearts 
of the faithful.  Some are working hard to set up viable refuges 
so the faithful will have a place to stay in hiding out in the 
country.  Those, who have discerned to start refuges, have been 
given the right land and finances to carry it out.  Rejoice that 
I have gone before you to prepare these refuges to provide 
shelter for My remnant.  My angels will also bring you food, 
water, and healings as well.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, springs of water will be necessary 
for survival at all of My refuges.  In addition to providing 
water to drink, these springs will contain healing waters for 
all diseases.  You will see many miracles of multiplication to 
provide enough food for all the faithful that will be led to 
these places of protection.  The evil ones will not be able to 
detect these refuges, even with all of their sophisticated 
technical tools.  Just as I provided for the Israelites in the 
Exodus, so I will be providing for all the needs of My faithful 
remnant.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many concerns to provide 
security for airplane flights after the highjacked planes 
destroyed your buildings.  These steps indicate how much to do 
is being made over the need for a National Identification smart 
card to be able to identify suspected terrorists.  Much of these 
efforts will not deter terrorists from still making fake 
documents and many Americans will have their identities 
compromised by these smart cards.  Trust in Me and I will see to 
all of your cares.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the disciples were afraid of the 
Romans and the religious leaders, so they hid in the upper room.  
Until they received the Holy Spirit on Pentecost,  they did not 
have the courage to speak out about Me.  It is this grace of the 
tongues of fire that gave them their grace of speech in foreign 
tongues that helped spread the Good News all over many nations.  



It is this same Holy Spirit today that also inspires 
missionaries to spread the Word of God to all the nations.  
Continue to rejoice in this mission for all of you to bring 
souls to salvation.” 
 
Friday, April 29, 2005: (St. Catherine of Sienna) 
 Jesus said: “My people, many times I have given you 
messages to express My deep love for every soul that I created.  
This vision of a joyous time of a wedding to confirm the love of 
a marriage of a husband and wife is likened to the love I have 
for My Church and all of its members.  You also know of the love 
of a mother for all of her children.  There is a deeper love for 
all of you because you are the souls that I have created.  I 
represent the new Adam because My death on the cross has freed 
you from your sins.  I paid the price with My Blood for all of 
you.  This is how much I love each of you that I gave up My life 
for you.  You still have sickness and death as a result of 
Adam’s sin, but once you are resurrected in your glorified 
bodies, there will be no effects of Adam’s sin on you.  To enter 
heaven you must be purified by My grace and your suffering 
either on earth or in purgatory.  You have a choice to love Me 
or not because I have given you free will and I do not force My 
love on you.  If you truly love Me and you want to thank Me for 
My love and your creation, then you must show Me in your 
actions.  You can share your love with Me in prayer, good deeds 
in loving others, and seeking My forgiveness of your sins in 
Confession.  Just as in a marriage there is mutual love for each 
spouse, so your love can be mutual with Me.  I love everyone 
without any conditions, so it is always your choice to love Me.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, I am showing you the stadiums 
where the Antichrist or his predecessor will be gaining in 
popularity as a man of peace.  By traveling all over the world 
he will begin to control the minds of the people that watch and 
listen to him.  He will perform miracles or magic that will 
entice people to believe in him.  As his time draws close to 
declare himself as a world leader, his powers of suggestion and 
mind control will grow stronger.  Once he declares himself in 
authority, just looking at his eyes will hypnotize people to 
worship him.  It will be at that time that you will go to My 
refuges of protection, so do not look at him or listen to his 
words.  He will have demonic powers and will be heavily 
influenced by Satan himself.  Once the Antichrist comes to full 
power, this is when I will come to defeat all the demons and the 
evil ones as they will be swept into hell and chained.  Have 
faith and trust in My power as I will then make a new heavens 
and a new earth.  Rejoice when you see this figure come on the 
scene because it is a sign that My coming is not far away.”  



 
Saturday, April 30, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, these stains on the wall represent 
the stains of sin on your souls.  The sacrament of 
Reconciliation is where you can come to Me in the priest to have 
these stains removed and your soul will be renewed in My grace.  
When you come to make a good confession, you prepare yourselves 
in prayer to remember your sins and to seek My forgiveness of 
your sins.  When you sin, you also offend Me because you are 
following your ways instead of My ways.  In order to stay on 
your path to heaven, you should focus on following My Will for 
your life.  When you follow My Commandments and My laws, your 
life will be in harmony with the mission that I have given you.  
It is when you deviate from My plan that you fall into sin.  But 
your sins can be forgiven in Confession that puts grace back in 
your soul and puts you back on your right path toward heaven.  
When you do things out of love for Me, you will be more focused 
on Me and less likely to fall into sin.  I love all of My people 
and I want you to love Me in return and keep your souls free of 
sin by your good actions and frequent Confession.” 
 Mary said: “My dear children, I thank you for all of your 
rosaries and intentions which I send on to My Son, Jesus.  I am 
here blessing all of you for your work to spread My Son’s Gospel 
and help to evangelize souls to be saved.  You really are in a 
battle against evil and only through heaven’s help can you be 
protected.  Pray to Me and My Son daily for the spiritual 
strength to endure this battle.  My mantle of protection is 
around all of My children so your souls will be protected.  Your 
scapulars, rosaries, and blessed sacramentals are your weapons 
for this battle.” 


